
Meeting Minutes
Special Meeting of the Board of Commissioners
Housing Authority of the City of Bridgeport D/b/a
Park City Communities
150 Highland Avenue, Bridgeport, Ct 06604
Held on Thursday, February 25, 2016

Board of Commissioner Present Include:
Richard DeJesus
Hadassah Nightingale
Janet Ortiz
Rev. Sulton Stack- Arrived at 5:40p.m.
Dulce Nieves

PCC Staff Present Include:
George Lee Byers, Secretary/Executive Director
Steven Durham, Chief of Operations
Matthew Roessler, Director of Finance
KimberLee Centeno, Director of Asset Management
Jeff Zimmerman, Director of Information Technology
Seon Bagot, Legal Analyst
Tamatha Falcon, Administrative Assistant/Meeting Recorder
Robert Berchem, PCC Legal Council 

Others Present Include:
Marilynn O’Sullivan- HUD Boston 
Jennifer Hudon- HUD Boston
Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri- HUD Hartford
Tracey Johnson-Mack- HUD Boston
Ed Adams- City of Bridgeport Mayor’s Office

At Roll Call, Richard DeJesus, Hadassah Nightingale, Janet Ortiz, and Dulce Nieves were present.

The special meeting of the Board of commissioners of the Housing Authority of the city of Bridgeport was called to order at 4:10p.m. 

MINUTES		

Approval   of the Minutes for:		Special Meeting, December 08, 2015
					Special Meeting, December 17, 2015

MOTION:	Motion to approve the minutes was made by Commissioner Ortiz and seconded by Commissioner Nightingale

(RECORD OF VOTE FOLLOWS)
	BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS VOTE OF FINAL PASSAGE

	X – INDICATES VOTE

	COMMISSIONERS
	AYE
	NAY
	NOT PRESENT
	NOT VOTING
	ABSTENTION

	Nieves
	X
	
	
	
	

	Stack
	X
	
	
	
	

	Ortiz
	X
	
	
	
	

	Nightingale
	X
	
	
	
	

	DeJesus
	X
	
	
	
	



Resolved:	Minutes for December 08, 2015 and December 17, were approved without modification
RECOVERY AGREEMENT “ATTACHMENT A” MONITORING

DISCUSSION:

[Marilyn O’Sullivan]	Thank you to HA Board and City of Bridgeport for all the cooperation and working together on this Recovery Agreement (RA).  We have been on site this week to do monitoring.  As we discussed when where putting this RA into place November the HA and HUD worked on some measures, accomplishments and things that needed to be done by a certain time frame.  Part of this is monthly reporting that is provided by the HA to HUD and we determined that every other month, one month we would receive a report from the HA, we would review the information and follow up by conference call with the HA.  We did that for December and then in January we received a report from the HA and said we would come back.  In keeping with what we had decided this reporting what we are doing is, we are testing and talking about the things that were due in the recovery agreement; reviewing what you say you’ve accomplished and then we are actually testing to see, is it getting done.  Also anytime that we come, the financial condition of the HA is such a large issue, we are going to spend some time on that.  This week we again had the recovery team here and those members change overtime; depending on what it is we are reviewing. We had members from the Hartford field office as well as the Boston Field office. Today part of our team, we all know Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri from the Hartford office, and I think folks have met Jennifer Hudon who has been part of the team from the beginning from my office and new member from my office with us this time is Tracy Johnson-Mack, so very grateful to the team. I want to say this week; part of the recovery process is; you know this is an agreement between HUD, the HA and the City of Bridgeport.  As part of the process we usually meet with the City to talk about the agreement and where it’s at. It is a little unusual in the circumstances and the timing of executing the RA because the City was in the process of electing a new Mayor.  So we had not yet met with the new leadership but we did that this week, it was part of our process this week.  We met with the mayor and some of his team on Tuesday.  Then we have been here all day yesterday meeting with staff in different groups as well as today we continued that work with the HA and we also met with the RAB this morning. So what we would like to do with folks this evening is give you some feedback from us   on the various areas that we reviewed and then have some conversation.  I also; a big part of the RA as we know is governance and that is what you folks are all charged to do here.  We want to talk with you about how you feel progress is going at the HA and also to check in with you on some of these measurements that are here.  Before I proceed does anybody have any questions?

[Commissioner Nieves] I guess as we go along we will. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] I want to say if I were to attach a word to my thought on this review, it would probably be “hopeful”.  I have been coming to this HA almost a year at this point and this is the first time in meeting with folks that I can really say that we are seeing progress in areas. There is still a lot of work to be done but we want to recognize progress where we see progress. I’m going to save the Governance for the last because I really just want to talk to training. Some of the groups; the areas that we reviewed this week and again we’re following through on what did the RA call for.  Many of the items that were due in the RA were under the HCVP/Section 8, so we spent a lot of time looking at that.  
We had a group that worked with the HA in the morning of Wednesday looking at waitlist management. And folks will recall from the review that there were issues with both sect 8 and PH waitlist management. Folks were not being selected in accordance with the existing policy, transfers where not being processed, reasonable accommodations…You all were looking at to make changes to your processes as well as to your policies.  All of those measurements were put in. We are going to be issuing a full report back to the HA and to the Board that will help detail on each measurement and I’m happy and the group is happy to answer any detail questions that you might have. For this conversation it’s going to be more high level as to what we have seen.  So in general on wait list management; the reason we are targeting this area is because we know that on your Section 8 side you’re starting to run out of folks on your waiting list and the HA is anticipating opening the waiting list so we wanted to really look at what the plans were for that and how it was going to be processed.  There are a lot of fair housing issues associated with equal access etc. and you’re going to have a lot of traffic.  Having done wait list opening typically with Section 8 how are you going to handle that.  
On the waitlist Size particularly we have some general overview, we can see that the HA has made some progress so we want to recognize that. We think that there are still areas that there is still alot of work that needs to be done.  We understand the HA has had to do a tremendous amount of work and continues to try to do it and is putting out fires everyday.  We are asking the HA, we had some of these discussions  in a short part of what our role when we come out here is to provide technical assistance to the HA.  So for example on Waitlist Opening the HA has an existing ACOP but its not really sure that is what it wants it to look like in the future. HA is not ready to amend that plan its still working on it. So if you open your waitlist now your are going to have to do it based on the Policies that are in place. That includes offering the preferences that are in place right now.  So the HA is looking to do that and also to ask about possible new preferences.  That is okay, but we see it as, does the HA really want to evaluate and see if that’s the way to do it or just go ahead and amend your policy and make it look like it should be now and put it out tha way.  Some of the rationale would be resources, having to do work twice because if you get 25, 000 applications and you are going to have to process those, we can all understand what a time intense situation that would be and to process with preferences that you might not have in the future and then have when you institute the new preferences and priorities go through and then update will be lot of work.  That is a decision for the HA and how it get handled.  We had those types of discussions. The other thing and we will put this inside some of our comments is that the HA is going to re-open its waitlist under lottery which is the best scenario.  The plan was to open for a period of a week. We are going to recommend to the HA that it should be for a longer period of time and that is really to reach those folks with disabilities giving them equal access to the program.  The HA when we discussed it with them said “is it okay if we make the application available for a week and they have two weeks to return?”, that could be a very good solutions, it’s those types of conversation we’re having. We also have a great concern to, staffing wise to handle this opening and process all of this in a timely manner and so part of comment back will be looking at those plans and how they are going to deal with it.  We probably will continue to do more testing on waitlist.  I know the Board is going to be having a special meeting next week where you are going to be reviewing IPA audit report.  The HA provided us with a copy of those reports yesterday and we did a preliminary review of some of the findings and it contains findings related to waitlist etc. So for right now this will remain open to us and we will continue to test as we go forward.  
On the Section 8 side, we also as part of this had staff working on SEMAP, as a reminder just as you get rated by HUD on the PH side on how you manage and operate your programs, SEMAP is how you get rated HUD on the Section 8 side. The HA in the past had failed to do SEMAP and scored a zero.  We want to see what have you put in place for your reports that are necessary when you submit SEMAP.  We weren’t without our struggles this week because we were not able to clone Bridgeport staff.  We had a couple of different teams and there were times where we needed the same people in conversations.  Although staff was able to talk to some folks within the agency, we had already kidnapped Steve Durham in another meeting.  We were  able to see some records that folks are putting together for SEMAP but not fully.  We, HUD discussed it as a group and we think it makes sense to; what we will do is a SEMAP confirmatory at some because the HA submitted your SEMAP and we will come out and test that to close out. We also spent time on the Section 8 side looking at how are you managing reporting and some of the HUD required reporting.  HUD  has systems that you have to report a ton of data to under PIC and the systems you have to verify income EIV ect. They get put into your computer and transmitted up to HUD, it’s very important that this data is complete and that it’s accurate because it does impacts funding the HA is able to get and also it impacts scores that you receive from HUD on SEMAP.  We  pulled some reports before we came to monitor, just as the HA is able to do so.  We see in those reports that there is still some cleanup that needs to be done, we see that the HA has made some progress particularly on the Section 8 side that we can see from talking with staff that, folks are aware of errors and are doing things to try to make repairs to those submissions however there is still lot out there that is wrong. Example: We found  numerous household  that are showing that have not had an annual recertification for over 5 years, we don’t believe that can be true, we think  it's a date error but that’s what the records with HUD show.  So there is that type of cleanup that needs to continue.  Also what we found in talking with staff is; staff needs more training on how to handle transmissions in PIC and how to handle errors.  There are a lot of folks out there who are able to do it and we will continue to work with the HA and provide technical assistance on some of that and monitoring PIC as we move forward.   
We also find to in our review and in the monitoring plan, one of the measurements is that the HA  was going to review the administrative plan and the ACOP and make revision as nessassary.  Talking with folks on staff  no revisions to the existing plan has been made as of yet.  Although that was already in the monitoring agreement to be completed by January 31, it has not been.  So we’ve reviewed what’s in place now but there are changes to be made in the future. We are going to leave it open and revise the dates to make it more real.   Another area we will be commenting on and doing follow up with the HA is on technical assistance to provide to the HA about policy; your policy says this but practice is that.  We want to make sure that policy and practice are the same.  In this instance it’s important that your policy has clear language. In our review of the documents language is not that clear.  Example: On the Section 8 side under the  repayment agreement, if the HA finds a household had unreported income, fraud or whatever and they make a repayment agreement those types of things need to be very clear and that language is not clear.  
There is also some  more cleanup that needs to be done on those repayment agreements on the PH side.  Another system that HUD uses is called the enterprise incumbent verification system and this is where the HA can go in on a resident and pull down their income data it is suppose to help with recerts also as part of this HA reports if somebody owes money to HA in the EAV system it shows there are 508 households with debts owed, we don’t think that is a right number,  and that 41 of those households are under a repayment agreement and that differs from what the HA in their records.  The data that HUD has needs to match with the HA, so it’s ongoing work.  This has been a historical problem at the HA, it hasn’t been created by this leadership, it’s going to take the HA sometime to clean up but it does need to be cleaned up to move forward.  
On the Tenant selection side, when we came out and did our assessment last may the tenant selection department here at the HA had been dismantled. There was no real tenant selection department.  We want to recognize progress that the HA has made in this area.  They have created a combined PH and Section 8 Resident Selection & Relocation Dept. That is being lead by Diedra Perry and members of the team who met with her were impressed and really think that it's moving in the way that it needs to be moving. We want to recognize that it’s really an improvement.  It’s a key area for the HA being able to have folks that are trained and know what your policies are and then being able to screen so you have good residents.  If you screen on the way in so there are less problems.     
Another area we spent a lot of time on, not only at this visit but had been continually spending time on and this is really the Hartford office working daily with Staff from the HA is on the Capital Fund Program.  HUD is extremely concerned about the status of the HA Cap funds.  There are deadlines that are coming up.  I know that Jennifer Gottlieb Elazhari has outlined in her report to the Board the obligation deadline dates and expenditure deadline dates on these capital funds that are issued to the HA. If the HA fails to meet these deadlines  and appropriately obligate or expend these funds the money will be recaptured from HUD.  The HA can't afford to lose one penny with the capital millions that it has.  It would be very unfair to the residents to see that happen.   Toni McGant from the Hartford office has been spending a great deal of time with Staff here, Dave Ghio and others to try and work through this and Toni has pointed out to us through her review that for 2011 and 2012  they have completed a review of the budgets, the director will be ready to review those and then we will be ready to close those grants. That’s progress that HA can move on.  2013 grant, all of the money has already been obligated in LOCCS.  Just to remind folks although we do this every day I understand you don’t do it every day, the rule is you have to obligate funds that you receive within 2 years, so know what your plan is and what you are going to do then the money has been obligated.  The expen-
diture needs to be appropriately expended, but also when you obligate money and you reach that percentage point that you have to by the deadline it has to be for a specific task and those task have to be outlined in your capital plan.  What Toni reports back is that for the 2013 Grant there is $350,000.00 that is obligated for demolition of  Marina Village but there is no contract for that demolition. So the issue with that is, if the HA is choosing to reprogram that money, the money was already obligated for this general purpose so that can be a problem. More work needs to be done to determine exactly what that money is going to be used for.  

[Mr. Byers] For the record it has been obligated.  When we talk about the agreement with the City, the City put up 2.6 million dollars to help us but they had also expected us to put in money on the demolition at Marina Village.  We can produce that contract as well as the drawdowns for those funds. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  We agree that the money has been obligated for this purpose.  Toni said in her review with Staff there was no contract, so we need the contract for that. For 2014 the dollars that are at risk $300,637,788.00  the deadline obligation, these funds have to be obligated by May 12, 2016.  If they are not obligated by that deadline we will be recapture those funds. As of today February 25, 2016, zero dollars have been obligated.  Toni is working again feverishly with HA staff.  It is our understanding that the HA is intending, again this is what she is feeding back to us so Mr. Byers if it’s different please let us know, the money will be spent on elevator replacement  here at Charles Greene but the concern that HUD has is that we don’t see any design scopes or anything on the money that is suppose to be spent and that there is no procurement that has been initiated as yet.  The clock is ticking on these funds and this needs to be a priority issue for this HA to get done. Again as you know there are huge capital needs for this HA, this is money, federal dollars that are being provided to make these improvements and make these repairs.  You just need to spend it.

[Mr Byers] We do have projects that have contracts out there that this money can be obligated to.  The elevators we understand the timelines constraints.  That is a discussion we had today to make sure we can pull those projects to obligate this money to make sure it get spent.  

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] When we follow up; this is not something and if you recall through our other discussions this is RA monitoring but there’s still day to day operations and the Hartford office continues to work with HA with all of these day to day issues and will continue to do so.  It is a big chunk of money so we are going to ask for more detail on this and we are going to keep on top of it. 

[JG] I just want to respond on a little bit of what you said, we are partnering very actively with Dave and staff over here and are concerned we hear about.  This is one thing that doesn't have to be a problem, a lot of the things we work on it just has to do with policy and procedures  are very intensive or paying bills and you don’t know where the money is going to come from.  Actually in this case you have a lot of  money so that is wonderful,  so it just has to do with work in terms of getting it out.  Maybe if you need some help in the Cap fund dept. there are emergency procurement procedures to use to pull in people to do the work, actively access those resources.  Another thing is to be mindful of; we have discussed Cap funds needs extensively, I think the HA is aware of  where their problems are, to just really be decisive make a decision, stick to it  follow through on plan.  As far as elevator procurement I know West Haven HA just procured Elevators if you would like to talk to the Executive Director there he loves to help people out  his name is John Counter.  I want to encourage you to access whatever you need because even though we are sitting here and it’s not yet March first to do this by the deadline given the fact that things have to be out on the street for a certain amount of time and so forth  The time is now to get this done.

[Mr. Byers] That’s really what we have been doing next week I meet with Norwalk.  We have had some telephone conferences to do exactly that, Curtis Law and his team has agreed to provide us with necessary support to address some of these technical components.  We do realize the sense of urgency for May 12.  At the same time we also recognize that there are a lot of projects we have out there and things that were in the Q that could qualify for usage of this money. So that is where our greatest energy is going to be to make sure that any contract that we have out there that we qualify that we have not highlighted now will be put in there for these funds.  We are looking for technical assistance, Toni has been very helpful throughout the process.  We do believe that Norwalk will be very helpful.  We have also added staff to the Procurement department, we have talked to the Board and said this is an issue, we need more manpower.  A lot of people wearing different hats but when you say moving this kind of money it is lengthy paperwork involved and we have to have adequate staff to do that.  I do believe that   individual starts next week if I’m not mistaken. We are trying to address all those items.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  The next area that we reviewed and spent a good amount of time on is Aged Payables. So the Board is very aware of how large an issue this continues to be for the Bridgeport Housing Authority.  I am going to say again and use that word hopeful, saw progress meeting with HA this week very different from our December HA meeting.  The HA has now identify who they owe and they were also able to show us the top vendors most of which are your utility companies, what progress is being made and what the plan of action is on all of those.  We were very happy with the progress we saw in this area. Also as part of this and part of our review in the RA was to create a plan and training staff on it.  We really want to congratulate the Housing Authority particularly congratulate Matt, the Director of Finance who, in our opinion, has done a phenomenal job since he has come on organizing in that area. He can come work with me anytime in Boston.  Really seen a lot of progress training is a very thoughtful process. That’s the  good news.  The bad news there is 4.1 million in aged payables out there. The other thing is the HA is continuously putting out fires, they keep getting shut off notices; vendors are calling, here, City Hall, and HUD.  We can clearly see that the HA is working toward solutions, repayment agreements and forgiveness of debt to try and attack this issue that is very large.  This is not issue that happened over night.  Concerns are what is it that we still need to do to measure.  This is something the Board needs to measure, what is the impact of paying out all the AP this year?  Board should also consider is what is the impact of all of these AP and paying them off this year on the budget; you only have a certain amount of money that comes in every year. If you have to use the money from your operating budget to pay for these past bills, what gets let go?  I want the Board to consider that when the HA comes to you and they want to spend new money, it’s very important to know what pot of money is that coming out of and can we do everything?  I will tell you can’t.  The HA is putting together payment agreements and trying to figure that out; impact on your budgets, sources of funds that are being used for this.  I know that you folks have taken some draws on reserves to make some, that’s fine.  We understand that you can only take it one bite at a time.  The other concern, there isn’t a regular process for paying current bills, work in progress that will be ongoing, the issue will not be closed, it will continue to be open. We talked about creating a tool to assist the Board, HA and HUD in measuring progress.  This was a discussion with Gregg from the Hartford office and Matt.  What we are going to look at is the beginning of your fiscal year, where did you start, what are you doing every month and how it’s going.  Will monitor and test monthly.  This will be a nice gage for the Board too.  As part of the review of AP we met with executive leaders, we then sent some of our recovery team off to test the AP process.  So where before the HA had buckets of unopened bills and payables that were sitting shelves and there was no filing system or record keeping.  Through the leadership of Matt in that department; also what to say we can see that he is starting to do team building in that department, (thanked Matt).  We tested the process and we were happy to see that what you said was being done on paper is your process and we could follow it through an invoice coming in and all the way through.  So that is progress and we recognize that.  I also what to mention under AP one of the strategies that the HA has; we know that one of the issues in the past is that the cost had not been allocated to the appropriate programs.  The HA has reviewed some records and determined that cost that belong to Sec8 program had been charged to the COCC.  So 1.5 million needs to be reconciled with HUD because the HA has already closed its books and reported things differently.  The Hartford office has engaged with the HA as well as a specialized team from HUD called the QAD (Quality Assurance Division).  They will be on site March 8,9, 10 will come in and reconcile accounts with the hopes that the adjustments can be made on the books and so that money will go back to the COCC and recall that Section 8 money can only be used for Section 8 purposes. If the money goes back to the COCC it can be used for any purpose. I’m hearing that would go to AP.  We will continue to try and assist in that process.  We spoke to the HA about always having a plan B.  We will and the QAD team try and work with you but if it doesn’t happen what is the next step.  We are not there yet and some are not such good choices, like getting a line of credit it’s not the optimal choice, I would say exhaust everything else before we do that. 

[Mr. Byers] There is some money available in the instrumentality, as well as the reserve account.  We say if we could do it this way it’s a way were we could get the AP under control. Which means this burden that we have that you mentioned earlier stops pulling all the air out of the room, allows us to start dealing with mission work with the budget that we received.  It still leaves us with reserves which we don’t want to totally exhaust because “what if”.

 [Marilyn O’Sullivan] We did have some discussion too about what was in your reserves, because of course those are sources that could come to usage; is it a good idea to use those monies or is it not a good idea to use those monies. It was a good conversation.  The reserves are supposed to be there in case Congress closes down Government and you aren’t getting enough money to continue to operate every day.   The HA does not have that much in reserves, it would help to get this problem to go away, but it takes a long time to build those reserves.  We are not saying at this point dip in. 

[Mr. Byers] We have moderately dipped in.  We have gone from taking 3 million a year to last year only taking about 1.2 million and this year, we have only taken about $500,000.00.  

[Marilyn O’Sullivan] That will occur in March and we will all keep our fingers and toes crossed.  While or folks were with the Finance Department doing the review and they had some conversation about the inter fund.  This continues to be a problem at the HA. It’s an issue on your Audit that was just issued. Gregg from the Harford office has asked for an explanation which needs to be done anyway since it’s a part of the HUD audit. This Board needs to talk to HA about how they are reconciling the inter funds.  It’s a big issue, monies are provided to the HA for specific purposes. It’s understandable sometimes HA’s use a revolving account and that is where they pay all the bills out of.  You need to make sure at the end of the month that those costs are associated with the right program otherwise you end up with these big payables and receivables and then you use the money for something else and then the money is not there to pay back..  That isn't what the HA has done but you do need to reconcile on a regular basis.  
Gregg, HUD Hartford has tested inventory control, we know that the HA is still working on that and it’s not due in RA.  Conversation was had about the future review process that we will expect when we come out.  Another thing they spoke about is the HA is, to complicate matters  just a little bit further, is in the process of converting its system from this Visual Homes System to a Yardi system.  In the Finance area when you are working on Yardi and coming over that its very important that the types of reports that the HA needs to function are available in Yardi.  The Board should be part of that process as well, in knowing this is what I need as a Board member. We talked a lot with this group about reporting and what’s available to them.  We will continue to have that conversation with the HA.  We want to make sure that one of the concerns that we’ve had and continue to have to some extent is that we would get a report from a department that gave us one set of numbers and then get a report from Finance with a completely different set of numbers.  At that point you don’t trust any of the numbers.  There needs to be good reporting that is developed.  

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri]  We understand there is going to be a write off, but you haven’t gotten to the TAR yet.


[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  When we created the RA, we used the improvement plan that was in place, that this Board put in place when I met you all last March that you have been working with the Hartford office on sometime before that. It was relevant to issues going on at that time some of which continue to this day.  We used that as a model and built upon it, along with some other things we found from the independent assessment. As we do these meetings and work with the HA, one of the things that we all have to understand is that it is a fluid process and that things change overtime and the needs of the HA and the needs of HUD change overtime. One of the things that we discussed with leadership over this week was the RA spoke about the HA’s need to go out and obtain a 3rd party to assess the management of the HA.  The HA in compliance with the RA had gone out and done a process with a RFP and had come to this Board to award a contract to TAG Associates.  We had some concerns and had conversations with the HA at the end of the December reporting period about the cost of the contract and what was the scope of services.  I am going to raise a concern that I have with the Board’s process here. One of the things that we were concerned about and I’m using TAG as an example, but it’s a general concern that I have with you as Board members. The HA comes to the Board and ask you to pass a resolution to allow them to enter into a contract with TAG Associates for $300,000.00.  The Board did not have a contract that it reviewed it did not have a full scope of services that it reviewed and from what I can see from the records the funds that were coming to pay for this were not there. The Board still voted 4 to 1 to approve that contract.  The Board should not be taking those types of actions unless you’ve seen the contract the scope of services and you always given the financial concerns of this Agency you need to know where the funds are coming from. So that is just a commentary on process and looking at Governance that is a comment I will provide back on Governance section.  Getting back to the actual TAG agreement, after discussion with the HA this week and the fact of putting out there in those discussions that Executive Leadership has been here a lot longer now at the HA and has had an opportunity to assess their departments and knows a lot more about it, HUD also did an independent assessment for you it was free and we have this RA and in here it talks about every department.  It’s not complete I’m sure there are other things that the HA needs and wants to do that to expend $300,000.00 on somebody else to come in and just do another assessment probably isn’t the best use of the Authority’s funds particularly in an area where the HA has many other uses for those funds.   We are going to remove that item from the RA, this is not to say and we had discussion we don’t think you need a 3rd party person to come in and do that.  Really the HA was being responsive to the RA, we appreciate that.  It lead to some good discussion this week as far as it being a fluid process and things change as needed, changing dates, additions to the RA, or taking things off the RA.  It’s not to say that I don’t think it might not be beneficial to the HA, as it already is doing, to bring in outside expertise.  Jenn mentioned if you need help in the Capital Fund, you have already brought in some assistance from Nan McKay in the financial arena where you need it.  Maybe you want to bring in someone to relook at your policies or your lease or something.  There could be some benefit to those one cost type of thing but we are not going to dictate it here in the RA.  

[Commissioner Nieves]  Excuse me I know that Commissioner DeJesus has a question.

[Commissioner DeJesus] I just wanted to say since we are on the subject and not to beat the horse to death but while we are on the subject the record should reflect that the day your concerned with as far as that contract there, I offered an aggressive amount of concern about how we were doing that and how we were passing a resolution with a contract that we had not seen.  Legal was in the room and I asked the question to Legal and Legal made it clear that, that’s the way they did it in the past.  I have been on plenty of Boards, Councils this that and the third and we never did it that way.  Didn’t appreciate it that day, don’t appreciate it now and definitely don’t appreciate that we are being called to the floor on that now.  When in the minutes we aggressively were concerned about that. I agree with you I don’t think we should do it like that in the future and I don’t think we should have done it like that, that day.   

[Mr. Byers]  When the requirement was mandated, we were concerned about where we were going to find the resources even at that time because of other things.  It was not about a request it was a mandate.  The HA was concerned and asking that very question. With all the other needs that we have, of course we are saying it’s been a while since that time but we did talk about the fact that we had assessments and other things.  What we did in this particular contract, we said NTE $300,000.00 but we had to guarantee to board that it would be done in task orders, we would not spend anything near the $300,000.00 but we had to evaluate what we did need.  We were trying to accommodate a mandate.  We have to share in the fact were the HA is even when we say where we are in the RA.  Are we asking the HA to do something when really if you look at on paper it’s going to be a difficult task to do based on resources available and that sort of thing. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  Lee I am going to have to disagree with you here in that the issue we are discussing here is not what is in the RA it’s the process that the HA is following when it’s presenting items to the Board.  What I am saying to this Board and I’m hearing that there is some agreement is that it is not a good process for a Board to allocate funds or approve neither a contract that you have never seen nor ever seeing the scope of services for the contract.  That this Board should demand to see both in advance so that; how can you vote and say this is a good idea when you haven’t had the appropriate time in your Governance role as a Board of Directors to review the contract ask questions at a Board meeting about that contract or whatever and then vote.

[Commissioner DeJesus] Not to reiterate but the record should reflect that in the minutes we asked exactly that.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] I am bringing it up as part of this as we go through and offer some technical assistance to the Board.  I will say this to the Board, you’re the Board just because something was done in the past, if you want more information if you need to table something whatever get it. Never feel like you are backed into a corner in making a decision you have the right to ask and receive information.  

[Commissioner Nightingale]  I wish to say that every time we have a resolution, I ask for a contract.  I ask to see it why don’t we have it.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] I use the TAG contract; I understand the HA was trying to make the deadline in the RA etc…Which is why it was good to have the conversation this week on let’s revisit some of these items.  I only use that as an example if you go back in your minutes and you know you Board members vote, this is just one of many that you have voted on contracts without having seen them or have the scope of services.  So I’m only using that as an example.
	Other item too, if we are talking about the RA and changes to it and this is again a concern because you know that we are reviewing and part of this activity by the Board in the HA Board minutes etc…I am going to be seeking and I had a conversation with the Chair in early January maybe.  We had a concern about a special meeting that was held by the HA at the end of December where the HA Board passed a resolution authorizing the Chair to amend the Executive Director’s contract.  That raised a concern to us because it didn’t tell us what it was.  It was broad and left ability for the, in our read of the resolution, for the Chair to negotiate on her own.  It was a concern particularly because the area that was talking about severance, and we knew that there was already language in the existing contract on that.  I am not trying to interfere with any negotiations or whatever that would occur with the Executive Director; it just raised a flag for us for a number of reasons.  So as I have already told the Chair I am going to seek an amendment to the RA that the HA would agree that no change to the ED’s contract would be made without consultation from HUD, this is your hire, this is your person and you ultimately negotiate but we would like to be a part of the process particularly if there is a financial implication to the HA. 

[Commissioner Nieves]  May I speak to this, I remember and I wrote a comment here that you had called and told us not to enter into a contract amendment without previous approval.  I felt, we felt it left us with two options, and one was to work with HUD to negotiate contract with Mr. Byers or that we would be unwilling to retain him or just exercise terminating without cause in the contract.  This is what we felt, which is what we had to do regardless and not wait for the six months before the end of the agreement.  

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  I don’t want to violate anybodies privacy and I don’t want to tell you that we have an opinion and we are asking you to do it.  All I’m saying is we want to be consulted on that.  The flag that came up for me was, the language was already in the contract that protected Mr. Byers in case the HA were to terminate his employment and pay him severance.  Why was there a need to add additional language there? It is already in the contract.  The contract already allows for six months so what was the need.  Of course it raised an issue for me too is was there some kind of conversation had because we had a new Mayor coming in, there’s a change in government?  I understand how political things and the changes in departments or whatever.  It was a question of is the Executive Director leaving?  I even had the same conversation with Lee because of course for us; we have been working with the ED and his team.  We are an interested party here if something would happen.  We still have that interest as to if there is going to be a change we want to be part of it.  We are not part of your negotiation we just want to be part of the conversation.  We don’t want to find out that Mr. Byers is; you know if we come here to meet with him in April and he’s gone.  We want to know.  We want to have the conversations and be consulted.  

[Mr. Byers] Short of the lottery, that’s probably not going to happen but there was another part to that agreement on that and it was to place the COO under contract.  That was all part of that item, my severance for the most part we already knew that is was an element that was in there.  

[Marilyn O’Sullivan] If you look at the language Lee that was in the resolution, because we requested it and reviewed it, is it authorizes the Chair to negotiate a different severance with you.  Which would have been in addition to whatever is in your contract and there is our concern. The language was already there what do you need more language for?

[Mr. Byers] I guess for clarity because in it we talked about contract for the Chief of Operations.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  The amendment that I would ask for would be just that any change to the contract with the ED and employment.  The others are your employee’s.
	One of the other things we had conversation with folks on was this week is we are all worried about money here. We are going to still continue to monitor and I will ask this Board and I will ask this Board to continue to monitor the use and cost of outside consultants necessary in a lot of instances, very helpful particularly with a troubled HA.  We are not saying that, I’m sure the HA is going to have to continue to do that for some time and sometimes it makes sense to just contract out services but it cost money.  We want to keep measuring up if you are staffing up here and spending money on staffing to perform a function why do you need this outside consultant doing the same function or do you.  It’s just something I ask to the Board to be cognizant of and keep looking at that because the HA can’t afford to do both.  
	Moving on to TAR- HUD provides operating dollars that is suppose to create a subsidy for PH to defray the cost of operating but just like in any property management operation the key component to funds that go to those developments are tenant rents.  What we have found was that the HA did not have an appropriate system in place to collect rents and there for the receivables owed continued to grow and that is something that has occurred under this Leadership.  We have talked to the HA about the stuff in the RA.  There were a number of issues when we were here in December and we spent some time talking to the HA about what was impacting it. Internal staffing changes, in-house Legal no longer here, issues of nonpayment to the Marshalls contract resulting in eviction notices not getting served.  Even when they paid a Marshal they didn’t have a contract so issues of contracting, so we see all these things keep coming back in all different areas, so there was a lot of work to be done.  The HA has been working in this area we see it.  We see it as an area that has a lot more work that needs to be done.  Some of that is short term and I think you are going to see some gains on rents and you can do it.  Some of it is the numbers.  What is the real number, again it’s this thing that the HA has been struggling with both the capacity of its current system Visual Homes and what managers are able to get out and then what the financial data is that is out there and those two things not matching.  The HA needs to get a handle on what is really owed out there, also its process for collecting rents.  We had a really good conversation with the HA and you will see in our comments, they will go back and look at a number of things, the existing lease, CT law, we should talk about process because the way the process is build right now, and I am certainly not a lawyer not a lawyer that operates in CT so I don’t know CT law but basically if a person doesn’t pay rent the way that the system is set up in this HA right now, you can’t get them into court until 3 months later.  That doesn’t seem right to me.  I don’t know CT law so also you run by your lease and what your lease says so in order to improve the process the HA is going to look at some of those areas just to see and consolidate with their attorneys which we highly recommend. Look at what does the law require, as far as notice and rent and make sure that your lease and your process is with that and trying to get that out there.  We can say that we have seen improvement to process since we were here in December and we know that Managers are really actively working hard on trying to collect rent from folks and you can see some of that.  We know that there are really large receivables here on tenant vacated accounts, that the HA has not been currently writing off.  I don’t know if this has been part of a regular process, typically an entity would come forward once a year and say anything that is older than 2 years on the books you want to write off.  It appears that, write off’s haven’t been done at this HA for a number of years. Now the HA is going to be coming in front of the Board to ask the Board to take that action on this, before you do so, and I don’t have the answer for that on this, what’s the impact of doing it?  What’s the impact of doing it on your financial scores on doing it all now?  I think you need to have those numbers now, you think you might be doing a good thing but then it would have an unintended consequence elsewhere so you really need to ask those questions and find out because maybe you can’t do it all in one year and maybe you have to build it over time. 

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri]  One of the things that we somewhat hear about and I’m not sure maybe Matt is more clear, when you say debt should be written off it’s usually been verified that that person is no longer in housing and that’s why you say it’s going to be written off because you really can’t collect it.  I am not sure about the quality of your information when you talk about vacated receivables of checking really who is there and who isn’t there, that’s one thing.  As to your past history to writing off TAR’s I have not been to many Board meetings as you know I don’t come to them regularly.  I remember I did come to one, when Sharon Ebert was acting ED.  I remember she did put off in that meeting writing off TAR’s and I remember Shante Hanks asked at that meeting, the trend here seems to be every year TAR’s is getting worse why is that? I don’t think a good answer was given forth at that time but it’s just something that you constantly need as Board members to be vigilant in terms of watching the trend.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] The other thing too, we did talk about with the HA just so the Board understands, just because you write off doesn’t mean it goes away those monies are still owed by those tenants.  It’s the cleaning of your books.  We did speak with the HA about possibly talking with their Attorney’s about getting a collection Agency to try and go after some of that vacated receivables to get it back.  It’s probably not a high priority, I wouldn’t call it that, for the HA. It wouldn’t be a high rate of return but it is something to put on the list. 

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] Also those folks are reported in HUD systems as owing money to the HA they can’t get housing elsewhere so that’s your leverage to make sure that your reporting this properly. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] One of the things and I’m not saying this has occurred at the HA here but we asked folks to go and look at because I have had it happen to me at a HA that I worked at is somebody had a vacated accounts receivable from the PH program but they were on our Section 8 program.  Sometimes it’s just the two program don’t….so before you write them off be sure they are not active on your Section 8 program.  

[Commissioner DeJesus] As far as housing is concerned because it seems to contradict, if the information is not correct or if there is a question on the information, you cannot get housing or be transferred to other housing if you owe?

 [Marilynn O’Sullivan] If the HA reports correctly up to HUD’s EIV system that Jane Doe vacated in 2007 owing $2000.00 to the BHA and then Jane Doe goes to New Haven and tries to apply for housing there, when New Haven screens me it’s going to show up that I owe Bridgeport.  So the HA is going to say to Jane Doe, you have to go pay, so it’s a great tool to be able to use.  Which is why we are saying we even think they need to clean up the EIV system because its showing 500 is that real?  So there are some means to get it if it’s reported appropriately.  What I think Jenn is saying are those receivables right because in some conversation with the HA and again some issues with the current software system that they are using and processes, there was some billing issues and posting issues so does Jane Doe really owe  $2,000.00?  Sometimes on a vacated receivable it’s not really worth the time to look at it because if Jane Doe goes and applies in New Haven she can argue with them.  So it’s just really keeping a good record of what’s out there. 
	I wanted to talk about the meeting we had this week on Tuesday with the Mayor.  As is part of our regular PHARS process, and the people who participated in that from HUD are our Local Field Office Director from our Field Policy Management who is the liaison with City & Towns attends the meeting, Suzanne Piacentine, Jennifer and myself.  We met with the Mayor and a number of his staff and had some discussion on the RA (Attachment A) so we did have some discussion there.  The Mayor wasn’t at the whole meeting he joined us toward the end but I wanted to talk to this group and let them know that the Mayor raised a issue of security at the developments with us and wanted to know what we could do to work together to improve security at the sites. So we informed the Mayor that is was part of the RA and that the HA had already been working on it and we are aware that with the prior administration, had some conversation, to that end we suggested that really; there was some conversations that went on about monies available for more directed for more patrols etc…So we did have some conversation to say, it’s not the HA primary role to provide funding to police although there are dollars in Capital fund, there is a percentage of it that can be used for those types of things.  The Hartford office has had some conversations with the HA about seeking those waivers and that was really related to some of the really violent activities that you folks had over last summer and the need to really do something.  The HA was very proactive in that, to that end the Mayor was saying, so I wanted to make sure that this Mayor understood that the old drug elimination grants that were available from HUD were no longer, to provide for Policing were no longer available and that it was limited and also to that we need to partner with the City because the City has a responsibility to their residents to provide police protection. The Mayor agrees.  What he did put on the table and we had some conversation, the Mayor apparently has a pool of dollars, Capital Funds, I don’t know about his budget so don’t hold me to where it comes from. He has a pool of money in Capital but he’s limited in what he can do on that. So one of the things that he was proposing is that if there were items that the HA was going to pay for out of Capital, security, cameras, lighting that type of thing that he could pay for that out of the City’s account out of his Capital money and then could the HA use its money to pay for more of the directed patrols?  Good ideas, all good ideas if we could work with all the systems.  So what we talked about was trying to create the security task force which would be made of the HA the City and we said that HUD would be happy to participate.  Further when we had the RAB meeting this morning, we talked to the RAB about it and said it was happening and of course the residents are most impacted this is their home this is where they live and they should be involved in this process as well.  While we were at the RAB meeting this morning Ed Adams got a call from the Mayor in the middle of the meeting and handed the phone to me saying the Mayor wanted to talk to me about this.  Ed Adams brought this evening with him a draft of something which we haven’t even looked at, so we are going to work and try and set something up to move that forward. I think that would be a very positive step with the new administration knowing the HA had already been working with the previous administration.  We had some conversation too which we of course came back and told the HA about our meeting with the Mayor and it just really makes sense, this is a start of a partnership and there are many ways where that partnership can benefit both the City and the HA.  Security is obviously key, and it’s a big issue here and for the City.  It could also lead to some other great cooperative efforts, think of cost saving measures, trash removal and the cost there and could you cooperate with the City, youth services, other programming, summer jobs, there is just no end to the types of things, development that could occur between the two.  Anytime everybody can get to a table and start to improve the lives of the people we serve is a good thing, so I see that as a good step forward this week.

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] The RAB brought up the issue related to crime, inadequate facilities for youth to go to, that exacerbated the crime.  The City being a partner with the HA and having it’s hand on resources beyond housing developments can be very helpful.  

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] One of the things too with HUD being involved is that and Ed doesn’t know me but he will probably get to know me, is that I know Cities and Towns think of HA as cash cows, at least that’s been my experience.  Everybody’s been cut, every source of funds from every place, everybody’s feeling that squeeze which to me can make for great partnerships but everybody thinks someone has more than them and wants a little bit.  We go to be really clear as to what the role of the HA what they can do and what they can’t do.  Particularly given the financial condition of this Agency, there could be some other grant dollars.  HA let them know that you worked with the State last year to bring some money in for the City.

[Mr. Byers] There are some security grants we can go after but it get into the earlier discussion, the City was actually on the other side, they wanted us to invest on the Capital end and they would provide man power.  Right now what we would have to do is look at what adjustments we can possibly make to keep those commitments. 

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] We also don’t want this to interfere with your resolution and decisiveness obligating and expending Capital Fund. 

[Mr. Byers]  Well that another thing when we talk about the entire conversation because you know when we say getting to that May 12 deadline and making sure that these types of things are hit.  Each item can have an impact on strategy so we have to then address that.

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] Also I want to emphasize that, going back to my prior comment, I would encourage you to be decisive, I understand that this is on the table at this time.  Capital dollars is one thing that the HA actually has, at this point you don’t stop your procurement right now. 

[Mr. Byers] We agree.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] Let’s talk about the RAB meeting.  The recovery team had not met with the RAB in prior visits, it’s one of the things that we wanted to do and we had received some communication from the RAB.  Betty Cook President of RAB has concerns I know this Board has received some of the same and I also know that City Hall as also received some communication as well.  We did meet with them along with Executive Leadership this morning and Ed Adams was there as well.  Folks are very unhappy and folks have a right to be very unhappy.  They are angry, frustrated they feel like they are not part of the process and that’s really because they are not. Good communication has been something that we have raised in every area and this is an area where communication needs to improve and it needs to improve now.  Resident’s raised issues of, when they meet with the HA and they present issues; I am well aware and can say in this meeting today when someone would raise an issue it would be pushed back, I’m a big process person and want details and a date don’t just make a blanket statement, are you talking about something that’s a condition today or has it been in the past?  Sometimes we just need to listen and we listened and a lot of these issues they brought up just didn’t happen today, didn’t happen yesterday, they have been going on for 10 years. These residents at the BHA, the instability of Executive leadership and the revolving door of folks coming in and going out, passing different resolutions and new policies and things are being implemented is having a severe negative impact on the relationship and the trust of the residents of these properties   Some of the other challenges with money ect…obviously you are challenging these residents to conditions that they live in.  Residents have raised issues of concern with us as I’m sure they raised with you about work is going on in there development and they are not notified that this work is going on.  Example:  Elderly/disabled building with a security door to go into the building broken, it’s been an issue for a long time but they have not received communication back from the HA to say, we put this out and we are in the process of issuing a contract and contractor will be on site next week.  So we talked a little bit about what is the appropriate notification to residents. Residents need to know what’s going on, residents should expect follow up from the HA.  The HA needs to be able to manage the expectation of its residence; residence and the work order system, the HA has made improvements to the system in that before they were having issues with the answering service, HA has a new service and put something in place but residents are not appropriately educated about what the process is. So if you don’t know the process you go back to what worked for you before, so they are calling the Executive Director and the Director of Asset Management at home on a Saturday and going that way because the HA is not appropriately educating folks about the system or isn’t managing the system. So residents need to be educated more about the processes as they are put in place, understanding this is a moving target and there are a lot of things happening at once and they need to be able to know even if they are not going to like the answer on something’s but they need to have an expectation of what those responses are going to be. This Board has to own responsibility for that as well.  We met with them and took notes and told them that we will work with the HA and we will respond back to them, I wanted to ask this Board, what is your expectation and how are you responding to the RAB?

[Commissioner Ortiz]  I would like to make a comment, I’m listening a lot and feeling a little troubled myself with hearing, obligation, responsibility of the Board, who are not involved with day to day operations.  Who aren’t paid, who are volunteers who give up their time. We sit in those meetings, just like the Executive Staff are all in the room, which are being paid to follow up on the various locations of the residents who attend those meetings.  So they are all present, we have been instructed not to comment other than to ask them their name we allow them to speak to get the request, so as we are listening, we are sitting there with the Managers of the HA that are getting paid and our question is did they do a work order because we are being told this is what they need to do in order for this to be addressed.  We are listening, so I ask who the manager is and she raises her hand and it’s our understanding that we are not going to call her because we can’t get involved in day to day operations but we can call Mr. Byers to see if there is any follow up.  So I understand what you are saying but I also understand what our roles are and what we can and can’t do.  What was done prior with previous Board members and what they were doing we don’t want to do; we don’t want to duplicate that.  I sit in meeting, I leave meeting emotionally upset, I live in this City and all this influence between politics and all of it we live here every day.  You don’t know the conversations that are going around this city, you don’t think that we feel bad, we feel very bad.  When we are being told the Board is being kicked out that we are awful and that we are all getting fired.  We are concerned about our city and we take our roles very responsibly but you have to understand that we are limited in what we can actually do.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  Commissioner, what you just said I agree with, the only person in this room who is your employee is Mr. Byers. You hired him to run the HA, you hold him accountable and he holds his staff accountable.  When the RAB comes to you and I’m just raising this as a concern because from what we are hearing from them is; I want to make you aware of the issues if you not already, I think a lot of it is educating people on what it is they are able to do, they need to hear back from folks on this is what is going to happen.  They need to know when the HA says something is going to happen it happens. The RAB has come in front of this Board and has written to this Board from what I understand and they are being told things and then they don’t happen or folks don’t get back to them or whatever.  I am relaying this up to you because Mr. Byers is your employee. As part of the recovery agreement we asked you folks to create a performance evaluation, this is performance.  Customer service this is primary performance and how they interact. I don’t think that Mr. Byers disagrees that customer service with the residents is an area that needs to be drastically improved.  Other concerns too that don’t make sense to me that call into question the HA process to me is and the HA can say whether this is true or not, a resident raised that the RAB has been and asking for copies of the HA ACOP as well as the 5 year capital plan, claims they have been asking for it for 18 months and has not still received it. 

[Mr. Byers] That was not accurate, we didn’t choose to voice that. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] It behooves the HA to respond back after a RAB meeting to say; if I am meeting with a group of residents monthly and they raise concerns have conversation and respond back and say these are the actions we took this is what we are doing this is what we are not doing.  I think that, that communication is not happening; folks do not understand the work order process, and a bunch of other process the capital plan process so folks are frustrated.  They are concerned about heating issues, again some of this is about education because some of them were given high heat before now you put in new controls and it’s conversation about trash removal, capital improvements there’s a long list that they are concerned with and it’s really building that trust and having communication.  It’s is something that is a challenge for the Agency, the distrust has been built over time. It’s an area that need a lot of improvement. 

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] There is many different issues that people talk about.  HUD was at a RAB meeting last year I heard that they asked for the ACOP they also asked to be trained by the HA on the ACOP.  Part of the ACOP is transfers and there is also the issue of the EPC.  Now we are asking that you follow through give them the ACOP and give them the ACOP training.  Something that could come out of that would benefit management is, when people really understand the transfer policy maybe that will cut down on some of the request for transfers that you can’t accommodate.  Even if you have something to tell them that they may not want to hear the communication in and of itself will help the relationship and help the efficiency of the organization.  Another thing regarding heat, we have been hearing heat complaints since the time of Calace which was my tenor at HUD so I’m sure it pre-dates that.  You do have an energy performance contract, you have to pay down on the debt on those improvements and the commitment that the HA made as part of that whole initiative; was that the heat would have to be kept lower.  Now if you jack up the heat you won’t be able to meet debt payments on the EPC so again something that the residents may not want to hear but the communication in and of itself and if you don’t have that may lead to you having a financial problem with you not being able to meet your EPC obligations. On many different fronts the communication; say you are planning to do a repair and people keep calling HUD and complaining that you are not doing it but they might not be aware that you have that scheduled for June and so if you tell them that and they can have a date that they can rely on that would stop the conversation and then everybody can look forward to that date.  If it comes and goes and the action doesn’t happen then they can start complaining again to HUD.   

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] It’s a huge area that needs improvement, communication absolutely needs to improve, education of residents needs to improve and the level of cooperation between the HA and the residents sharing of information.  We will follow up more with the HA.  
	The last area that we reviewed while we were here and again it’s going forward with what was due in the RA is the Human Resource Department. Again this is another area where we saw some really great progress; Ana Brown has been hired as the Director of HR, a wonderful hire for this Agency.  We had not met with her, she wasn’t here before but staff members met with her and reviewed a number of areas and we see many areas of progress. Training and training plans, you folks were to review one of the issues that you identified for us was that the HA was paying on insurance for people that weren’t eligible and may needed to come off.  That process has been completed giving a $37,000.00 savings to the HA so we recognize that progress.  Also a lot of work has gone on in the workers compensation side and my staff has let me know that Ana is very onto risk analysis and safety work products and all of those things are phenomenal for the HA because that helps bring down hopefully the number of your claims in workman’s compensation and therefore the cost of the workman’s compensation plan.  We really think in the short period of time she’s really done a wonderful job in that HR department.  There is still work to be done, she self identified that work has been done on the Personnel policy but that there still work to be done.  Based upon that we will adjust the time frame in the RA and recognize progress.  Ana let us know that sexual harassment training has been done and they have some other training scheduled, this is all good progress. Also the HA moved on payroll to ADP, the tracking system for staff time was an issue which you all know so hopefully now they will be able to adequately track.  An area that we think that; staff spoke with her about; we will put it in our comments but it’s something that the HA needs to look at, there are many priorities we know; you are suppose to have certain records on file for employees and we found when we were here and the HA self disclosed that some personnel files were not up to par.  We know that it is a work in progress but there are no I-9’s on file for employees which could be a big fine for this Agency and they can’t afford it so we will just recommend, work is going on but this just needs to get done.  We are also going to recommend; we really see ability and I know that Mr. Byers knows when you find that ability in a staff person you tap them where ever you can to do those things.  We really see Ana because of her capacity and her work on risk analysis could benefit and work more cooperatively with other Agencies on risk and maybe in Capital needs.  That’s the good news for the Agency.

[Mr. Byers] You know you hit a point that I would like; In all of these areas we have had to put a task force on them whether it’s HR etc…that is what a lot of Saturday’s have been, putting these items together because we have this ying yang thing, we have all these things we need to do, a cash issue and limited personnel.  So with deadlines and other types of things working through it, it does cause a lot of stress when you are in risk management mood on staff and there is probably not one project that we can list on here that there aren’t at least 5 people behind that completion of project.  Jeff Zimmerman, Steve, Dave, Ray, I just hate to leave people out because I know there is a lot of work behind the scenes.  I know that people don’t understand that this is a tremendous amount of work in a very unusual situation, you normally don’t have all of these issues at the same time. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] I agree. 

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri]  I want to speak from the perspective of the Hartford office, because we, I have been involved for six years and I’m so grateful to have Marilynn leading the team you are doing an awesome job.  I could say from our perspective I agree with you Lee, you are basically constructing a lot of departments, we gave credit to Matt but I also want to give credit to Mr. Jamora.  I believe that the financial department 3 years ago was just non-existent and there has been an enormous amount of work.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] I am going to mirror on that too. I don’t want you to walk away from this meeting, I started it saying “It’s hopeful”, Lee and his staff are getting use to me I am going to tell it like it is.  If I see something that is right I’ll say something and if I see something wrong I’m going to say it and I do that as a partner trying to at the end of the day come up with a better product for the people we serve.  Not to be nasty or mean it’s not personal to me in anyway, it is personal to me this is my job and I take it serious and I think we all do.  Certainly you folks are not getting paid but you’re here because you want see progress being made so we get that.  The HA was very aggressive when we put together the RA as to deadlines and what was due particularly for December and January and they delivered. There are areas that need to be tweaked and improved. 

[Commissioner Ortiz] You saying that is good because there are people out there who think, you know he’s been there a year and half what’s he been doing? This is huge and when you don’t have appropriate staff so you are trying to do everything to try and get it where it needs to go.  So I’m glad that you are here and you are saying it so everyone can hear, it’s a joint effort, it’s I can’t even think of the word but all of us with the City together moving in the same direction. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] Agreed, as I said in the beginning of the meeting this is the first time in a year that I am very hopeful prior to this I had not been.  When we put together the independent assessment everything we touched this Agency was broken and that is just what we touched I’m sure there are 10 more things broken behind the scenes, they aren’t going to tell me because I will put it right into the RA. 

(LAUGHTER)

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] Yes so we did it and it’s a lot and the Agency didn’t get in this condition overnight it’s not going to get fixed overnight.  There are still a lot of areas that need improvement here, but we will continue to work with you.
	Moving forward on reporting, when we created the RA (Attachment A) and worked with Executive staff we devised this spread sheet that we were going to use for reporting.  It’s a fluid process we have done it now for 2 months on both sides it’s a little cumbersome not that it’s going to get easy but to try and make things a little bit easier, we are going to change the format not the measurements. Not to report out in excel which I shared with Steve and Kim today and will give them to you electronically, I just tried to create a form that would work better for forwarding for both the HA and then for HUD to then come back. It’s a word document that can go back and forth with a cover sheet, you know when we got the first report from the HA it was a lot of materials.  We had some issues with the size of the files that were being sent getting kicked back and having things on disc, materials, format and whatever, so we have tweaked that.  This is just a further tweaking it is not all changing it but the goal is really to have an appropriate record and that comment back and forth that you all will get as well in a format that works for everybody.  We will try and if we have to fix it again we will. Our plan now because we reviewed your submission for December, January we come out and tested some of those areas, we will put all of that together in a report on all these areas which we will send back to the HA with some recommendations, comments etc…We will have a follow up conversation with the HA specifically related to the RAB meeting and follow-up on there and we will also follow up with the HA related to the City in reference to the Security task forth and where they are on that.  We want to hear feedback from you folks if you have any questions of what’s on the review, next month for the review we will be having a phone call.  At some point the Board feels like they don’t want to wait for every other month or you have a question and you want us to participate by phone or something we are very willing to do that.  If the Board feels they have a question they want to ask us we are available for that as well to try and assist in that way.  As part of the RA when we were here in December and going back to your a Board, you make up the Governance roll, you are not in charge of managing the day to day.  If the HA tells you that they are doing something, how do you know that they are or they’re not. We agreed in that time to try and assist in that on the HUD stand point that Jennifer’s office would provide the Board with a HUD issues, what’s happening there. So Jenn wanted to talk a little bit about that.

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] The Hartford office it tasked with producing a monthly report for the Board.  The first report that I issued you was in the middle of January and I had originally planned or perceived for that report to be a little bit shorter than it actually was so I’m sorry about it and I really did try to edit it. I felt the things that were discussed where really root causes that you should be completely informed about.  What I did focus on to a large extent in that report was the emergencies with the Capital fund obligations and expenditures.  I have also notified to the Board that you’re hearing things within the community about the conditions of the buildings, quality of life and so forth.  I think that when you start spending your capital dollars that is going to make a big impact on not only the actually quality of life that is so important in executing your mission but in the perception of folks so again I encourage you to do that. 
	Tenants Account Receivable, the fact that leases weren’t really being enforced and it wasn’t about them being enforced late it seems that they weren’t being enforced at all. That has a deleterious effect on so many things at the HA.  On not only your income but quite frankly the culture in the developments, when people think that something is worthless because they aren’t paying for it degrades the culture and we certainly don’t want that to happen. So it was a very long report and I actually did not ask at that time for a request, a response from the Board but going forward I think to keep communication very good between us on a two way street as we do with the RAB and so forth.  We are going to ask for responses to these reports so you may want to have management write that response on your behalf to us.  We can talk about the time frame that would be reasonable for a response just to keep that going as a conversation so when we send something out we don’t want it to be so labor some as another RA.  They are just going to be short issues and we just want to know that you are taking it seriously and that you have actual events that are happening in response to that.

 [Marilynn O’Sullivan]  I’m leading the team and it’s just really focused on recovery. All of these items in recovery it touches everything, every piece of the HA.  There are other and this is the challenge of the HA, they have 2, they have the HA where everything is broken and they are trying to fix that but they still have to run the place day to day well that relationship is with the Hartford office as well.  It’s just to make sure that those day to day issues are being addressed and it’s important. 

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] Some of them also going forward and I hope can morph into other things not just hot issues but other things that I may be aware of, HUD grants, trainings, and other helpful things. Guidance, I know that there is a new notice out about arrest records that you may want to be aware of I’m not going to get into right now but policy issues. 

[Commissioner Nieves]  I just want to comment on the training piece because this is something that I consider important.  The Lead the Way training that we did I loved it. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  That’s a good seaway because in Governance it talks about training within the Board. It’s a great tool and it’s not something that you need to use just once, we really encourage you to do it. The other thing under Governance we wanted to make sure there is a full Board and there is a full Board so we are done with that.  The other was to create a performance document for the Executive Director and we know that was due and had been submitted but I wanted and this is not the appropriate forum to talk about a performance review of the ED.  It is something that we want to talk to the Board about that could occur in executive session. I mentioned it to Lee and the HA yesterday and they let me know about the Special meeting Notice requirements ect…that’s fine I want to be respectful of that so we can do it at another time.  I do want to ask have you done the performance review?

[Commissioner Nieves]  No.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  What I will ask you then is, is that you do the performance review with the tool that you have created and then when we come here next time we can talk about it.  The other thing that we just wanted to ask you and we have been talking about it a long time, is that the Board had not in the past been receiving any management reports and we know that you’ve been getting stuff.  Are they helpful?  

(Confusion)

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] I’m going to back up on my questions, are you getting reports? 

[Commissioners] Yes. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] Previously the Board wasn’t getting them so this is not a silly question.  You are getting them on what types of items?

[Commissioners] Finance, Section 8, Security, TAR, Vacancies ect..

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] Do you understand the reports?  If you don’t understand them is management explaining them?

[Commissioner Ortiz] They do, they go through them, they get an A. 

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] On the Financials because in order to make good decisions on the HA you need to understand the financials. One of the things, when I was here in December, in conversation with executive leadership Mr. Jamora, I had been pushing him to put together a consolidated financial report.  Mr. Jamora and I struggled a little bit in conversation of why those were necessary.  In asset management each development operates as a separate entity and they have to be able to cash flow and that is fine but you folks sometimes are making decisions across the Board.   So as a Board member you might sometimes care about a detail if it’s a development issue but if I’m a Board member I want to know how much cash do I have coming in and how much cash do I have going out on each line item what do I have left can I afford to do this?, so that is what a consolidated financial would give you in budget to actual. Are you receiving those at least now? 

[Commissioner Stack] We get those on the entire actual unit whether they are AR for every unit and we know what the collection rate is.  We know what the occupancy rate is, so we get those reports.  We know exactly what we have in the accounts.  We do have to take some time and get clarity on some of the accounts because the HA did not switch from the old method to Asset Management even though it was asked to happen for years they didn’t do it so there was some catching up with Capital fund and other accounts were mixed it took some time to sort out who’s money belonged where.

[Mr. Byers] It is getting better we have to keep working on it but we are saying Matt has a better format; we have a better breakdown for TAR and rent collection we are constantly perfecting it. There is another tool that we have to put together when we are saying the budget to actual and we have to talk about the aged payables and how much does the HA need to reduce in order to be in the black.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] That’s what I’m talking about.  I understand all these reports to the Board is to know all the line items per amp including section 8 so you can see are we making money are we losing money, do we have money to spend where do those aged payables fit in?

[Mr. Byers] When you look at the financial report the AP is included for the last 3 years they weren’t included.

[Marilynn O’Sullivan] I understand there is progress there and it is something that the Board still needs to know because you are not going to look at it AMP by AMP its too much to know but to make good decisions you need to see it consolidated. This was a very good visit, hopeful that is my word. I will remain concerned but there is progress for the first time.  Madam Chair that is all that we have and we are happy to answer any questions or anything else from that you might have on the visit. 

[Commissioner Nieves]  Well I have learned a lot today and I appreciate you Jennifer for taking the time to explain something’s to us.  I do want to say I come in here a lot, Mr. Byers has always welcomed me into the meetings and I have been able to sit down and learn as I hear the different departments speak.  There’s a lot still to learn, this is a big, big Authority, you can be here for a long time but there is always room to learn more. That is one of the reasons I mentioned to Jennifer that training is a very important part especially for us.  I have only had one training since I’ve been here and the second training is Lead the Way I just felt it was tremendous, really good.  

[Jennifer Gottlieb Elazahri] There are also NARO trade groups that you could be a part of.  I know CT NARO has a convention every year in the last days of August first days of September up at Mohegan Sun full of training. They also have and I know you work so you might not be able to make it, I think on the 3rd the third Thursday of every month they have a lunch in Wallingford nd then there is usually a training talk after that.  There are many different forums, HUD has a lot of, aside from lead the way, we have a lot of recourses on our website also if you identify particular areas of interest we can be more helpful.  

[Marilynn O’Sullivan]  We are so happy that you do like Lead the Way because it was really developed for Board members, it has uses as you can see for just about anybody, it was developed with that in mind and the ease of being able to access it when it’s appropriate for you to access it. So yes it’s a wonderful tool but Jenn is right there are other resources.  Ok so I think that is all that we have for this meeting and we will follow up with you on a response and continue to work with the HA.   Thank you again Lee, to you, your team and the Board for all of your time and effort not only this week but that has gone on the last couple of months, it’s been a tremendous amount of work and we appreciate it. 


1. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:	Motion to adjourn made by Commissioner Ortiz and seconded by Commissioner Nightingale

VOTE:		All in favor	


Meeting adjourned at 7:36p.m. 
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